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Summary 
 
This is an update report following the agreement at the meeting on the 1 December 
2020 that the City Health provision, formerly the WiC is rebranded to Manchester 
Urgent Primary Care Hub and patients are encouraged to call before they attend. 
 
A summary of the reasons why the changes were made was sent out to stakeholders 
via a briefing with the clear message that the service remained open and that the 
changes being adopted are to maintain patient safety and continuity of service 
provision to support urgent Primary Care and the wider system.  
 
Recommendations  
 
It is recommended that the agreement of the rebrand remains in place until the end 
July. Social distancing is still required and Covid infections are still high in the 
Manchester area. It is envisaged that as a society we will live alongside Covid rather 
than be able to eliminate it therefore the revised model is still needed to continue to 
provide patient and staff safety.  
 
Since the rebrand and revised service model the activity at the hub has remained 
stable from when the figures started to increase back to normal levels in October, 
even though there has been a national lockdown since the 31st December. This 
suggests that patients are still accessing the provision at the same level. 
 
A further update will come back to the committee once contractual conversations 
have been had in terms of the model post end of July.   
 

 
Wards Affected: All 
 

 

Environmental Impact Assessment - the impact of the issues addressed in this report 
on achieving the zero-carbon target for the city 

Care will be provided where appropriate via telephone or online consultation, those 
patients that need a face o face consultation will be booked into an appointment, 
therefore less patient travel across the city. 



Our Manchester Strategy outcomes Summary of how this report aligns to the 
OMS 

A thriving and sustainable city: 
supporting a diverse and distinctive 
economy that creates jobs and 
opportunities 

People who do need urgent primary care in 
Manchester will be seen and treated more 
quickly in a less crowded service. 
 
There will be a lower risk of contracting 
infections, including Covid-19. By accessing 
telephone and online consultation patients that 
need to be seen face to face will be brought in 
to the Urgent Primary Care Hub, who will be 
ready to receive them at a specific appointment 
time. 
 
This will ensure the sustainability of our urgent 
care systems and offer for the people of 
Manchester. 

A highly skilled city: world class and 
home grown talent sustaining the city’s 
economic success 

The service will continue to sustain the 
workforce through better integration of 
healthcare systems and organisations. 

A progressive and equitable city: 
making a positive contribution by 
unlocking the potential of our 
communities 

Equitable service provision will be maintained 
and improved through all communities across 
Manchester, through improved access 
channels to urgent care in the most appropriate 
and timely setting for all patients. 

A liveable and low carbon city: a 
destination of choice to live, visit, work 

More timely and appropriate settings for urgent 
treatment will mean less travel to acute hospital 
sites. 

A connected city: world class 
infrastructure and connectivity to drive 
growth 

This service is in line with the national directive 
for improved access to Urgent Care and will 
engender a sustainable model across Greater 
Manchester. 

 
Contact Officers: 
 
Name: Kaye Hadfield 
Position: Urgent Care Reform Manager -MHCC 
E-mail: kaye.hadfield@nhs.net  
 
Name: Gordon Reid  
Position: Deputy Head of Primary Care-MHCC 
E-mail: gordon.reid2@nhs.net  
 
Background documents (available for public inspection): 
 
Not applicable. 
 



1.0 Introduction 
 
1.1 The purpose of this report is to provide an update to the committee following 

the rebrand of the City Health provision, formerly the WiC is to Manchester 
Urgent Primary Care Hub and the revised model for patients to call before 
they attend. 

 
1.2 A summary of the reasons why the changes were made was sent out to 

stakeholders via a briefing with the clear message that the service remained 
open and that the changes being adopted are to maintain patient safety and 
continuity of service provision to support urgent Primary Care and the wider 
system. The provider of the service gtd healthcare did some targeted comms 
with homeless charities to ensure those homeless patients knew they were 
still able to access the service without the need to call first. 

 
1.3 The changes made were to address concerns around the safety of patients 

and staff and overcrowding in the waiting area because of COVID-19 
restrictions. 

 
1.4 The model consists of patients being triaged over the phone, or on-line, and 

then offered a same day appointment if required. This was to ensure patient 
queues can be effectively and safely managed, with controlled social 
distancing within the waiting area. 

 
1.5 The change in the name of the service was required because, without it, 

patients questioned why they cannot walk in and wait in the waiting area as 
the WIC name suggests. 

 
2.0 Background 
 
2.1 City Health Centre (CHC) is a large GP practice providing primary care 

services during core hours with a registered list size of 13273. The registered 
population has a high prevalence of mental health and sexual health needs 
with patient’s demographics largely young professionals and students, the 
average age ranging between 15-42 years of age.  

 
2.2 CHC Urgent Primary Care Hub (formerly WiC) provides urgent primary care 

access, excluding minor injury and is operational 08.00-20.00 7 days per 
week, 365 days per year. The Manchester Urgent Primary Care Hub delivers 
urgent primary care to circa 180-220 patients per day circa 65,000 per year on 
average.  

 
2.3 The services are co-located within the 2nd Floor of Boots the Chemist, Market 

Street, Manchester and are run by gtd healthcare. The services share facilities 
(entrances, lifts etc.) with the retail store Boots, ophthalmology and dental 
services. Prior to the service changes  patients attending the registered 
practice or WiC book in at a shared reception and utilise a shared waiting 
room designed to hold circa 20-25 patients; however, it was common practice 
to have 30-50 patients with standing room only in the waiting room. 

 



COVID-19 Impact and Service Adjustments  
 
2.4 March 2020 - June 2020  

 
During the first wave of COVID-19 and during the national lockdown the WiC 
continued to operate with an adapted model following NHS England guidance 
to maintain safe contact.  

 
2.5 Patients were advised to ring the WiC or complete an on-line triage form. 

Patients were triaged and either provided with self-care advice, sign-posted to 
other services, virtually assessed, or offered a face to face appointment if 
deemed safe and clinically appropriate.  

  
2.6 Self-presentations at the WiC were low, and were managed accordingly, but 

proved to be a challenge as patients presented with COVID-19 symptoms. 
 
2.7 June 2020 - November 2020 

 
The adapted model service provision continued to operate during this period. 
However, when the first national lockdown eased and retail/bars/restaurants 
began to open, the WiC experienced an increasing number of patients self-
presenting. This caused significant challenges with: 

 
 Preserving social distancing; 
 Managing public safety due to queuing outside of the retail store to gain 

access; and 
 Guaranteeing safety of the patients and the public inside the facility due to 

potential COVID-positive patients self-presenting. 
 

28 December onwards-rebrand 
 

The service rebranded to Manchester Urgent Primary Care Hub and remained 
open as an urgent primary care option but with patients triaged over the phone 
or on-line and then offered a same day appointment. This was so patient 
queues could be effectively and safely managed, with controlled social 
distancing within the waiting area. Access to the service is via direct telephone 
number, direct online triage, and NHS 111. 

 
2.9 This also coincided with the timing of easing of the national lockdown, and 

Manchester entering Tier 3, when footfall into Manchester City Centre 
dramatically increased with non-essential shops reopening. 

 
2.10 The service rebrand and revised model was presented to the Health and 

Scrutiny Committee on the 1st December where it was agreed until the 31st 
July with the caveat that an update be brought back to a subsequent meeting. 

 
 
 
 
 



2.11 Data  
 

Table 1: Activity by month 
 

Month Activity 

Apr-20 671 

May-20 819 

Jun-20 1039 

Jul-20 1465 

Aug-20 1612 

Sep-20 1981 

Oct-20 2288 

Nov-20 2452 

Dec-20 2507 

Jan-21 2423 

Feb-21 2256 

 
2.12 Since the rebrand and revised service model the activity at the hub has 

remained stable from when the figures started to increase back to normal 
levels in October, even though there has been a national lockdown since the 
31st December. This suggests that patients are still accessing the provision at 
the same level. 

 
2.13 Vulnerable Patients 

 
The provider has changed their Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) to 
clearly state that a vulnerable person e.g. homeless, child etc.  would not be 
turned away but either brought into the practice for face to face triage and 
appropriately safety netted. By preventing those who don’t need to self-
present gtd can accommodate any vulnerable patients comfortably. Anyone 
that currently self-presents will go through a brief triage. 

 
2.14 The provider also did some targeted comms with known homeless charities in 

the city centre to ensure those homeless patients knew they were still able to 
access the service and self-present. 

  
3.0 Recommendations 
 
3.1 That the agreement of the rebrand and the revised service model remains in 

place as until the end of July. Social distancing is still required and Covid 
infections are still high in the Manchester area. It is envisaged that as a 
society we will live alongside Covid rather than be able to eliminate it therefore 
the revised model would continue to provide patient and staff safety.  

 
3.2 Since the rebrand and revised service model the activity at the hub has 

remained stable from when the figures started to increase back to normal 
levels in October, even though there has been a national lockdown since the 
31 December 2020. 

 



3.3 Therefore, there are no concerns that patients are not accessing the provision 
as they were before. A further update will come back to the committee once 
contractual conversations have been had in terms of the model post end of 
July.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 


